BOARD OF SELECTMEN

PLYMOUTH, MASSACHUSETTS

January 4, 2005

The Selectmen held their weekly meeting on Tuesday, January 4, 2005, 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street:    

Present:
Kenneth A. Tavares, Chairman


Christopher R. Lombard

Richard J. Quintal, Jr. 



Anthony R. Schena

Mark D. Sylvia, Acting Town Manager 



Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT

PDC – Mr. Sylvia announced that the Plymouth Development Corporation had awarded the parking management services contract for the Downtown/Waterfront areas of Plymouth to Central Parking Corporation.  Central Parking is the largest parking service provider in the world with over 3,400 parking facilities throughout 38 states and around the world. Mr. Sylvia enclosed a copy of the announcement that was distributed at a press conference held on December 28, 2004 notifying the public of the bid award.  Of particular note is that fifty years worth of effort and study of the parking needs in the Downtown/Waterfront area will now be addressed through the cooperative efforts of the Town, the PDC and Central Parking.  Mr. Sylvia thanked the members of the PDC, Foundation Executive Director Denis Hanks and Procurement Officer Pam Hagler for efforts in coordinating the RFP and bid award process.  He also thanked the Board, the Finance Committee, Town Meeting, the Downtown/Waterfront merchants and residents for their support of this plan.

Special Acts – Mr. Sylvia announced that recently, Governor Romney signed into law the following special acts submitted by the Town of Plymouth:

Chapter 424 of the Acts of 2004 – Parking Garage leases at Memorial Hall and Main Street Extension lot: (12/16/04)

H 2481 – Commissioners of Trust Funds: (12/30/04)

H 4820 – Airport leases (40 years): (12/30/04)

He stated that these newly approved acts join those other acts already approved early in the session, specifically Chapter 358 which amends the Town Charter and Chapter 286 which deals with an agricultural restriction near the Clifford Rd Bridge.  Mr. Sylvia thanked our legislative delegation and their respective staffs for their time and effort in ensuring the passage of these Home Rule Petitions.

Strategic Planning Process – Mr. Sylvia informed that Board that the department has begun a strategic planning process and that the Board will play an integral role in this process.  Mr. Sylvia 

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT (continued)

stated that he had begun the process this past Monday with Mr. Crombie and Ms. O’Brien as they have helped him to develop this process because of their experience. 

Snow Removal Process – Mr. Crombie updated the Board on snow removal process for this past storm, December 26th.  Mr. Crombie stated that 12 to 13 inches is considered a heavy snowfall. Mr. Crombie thanked Joe Leandro who did an excellent job, the Parks Department, the entire DPW staff, The Water Dept, Highway Dept. and also the Cemetery who all pitched in to help. He stated he had received calls in from merchants about picking up the snow.  Mr. Crombie wanted to upgrade the parking ban during storms.  He mentioned that a lot of cars were on the streets and it was hard to plow around them.  Mr. Crombie also mentioned that the vast majority of his fleet are pickup trucks and they are not heavy duty enough to move the snow.  He mentioned that he had a lot of calls in Manomet, Cedarville and Ponds of Plymouth but in those areas we had 18 private contractors who could not respond to this snowfall due to vacation and equipment malfunction. He mentioned that the calls in that area were legitimate. 

Chairman Tavares said that the bylaws are in place for tagging cars, so the next storm we should make some announcement in the papers about keeping cars off the roads during these storms. Selectmen Schena asked if snow removal was affecting our budget.  Mr. Crombie responded that it was and then Selectmen Schena asked for the figures regarding snow removal.  Mr. Crombie responded that he would provide them to the Board.  Selectmen Lombard asked if we might be able to provide residents in the downtown area with a satellite location to park their cars during these storms.   Mr. Crombie said he would work on that as well. 

LICENSES

Vehicle for Hire Operator Licenses (Renewals)

Central Transportation

Michael Mansfield

1400 State Road

Dennis Hager

7 Cortelli Ct.

Bradley Gappa

18 Alvin Road

Phillip Lastoria

1164 State Road

Driving record and background check show no basis for denial.

Selectman Lombard moved the above licenses and Selectmen Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

LICENSES (continued)

Change of Manager (Liquor)

Applebee’s Northeast Inc. d/b/a Applebee’s Neighborhood Grill and Bar, 115 Samoset Street is requesting a change of manager from Alan D. Santa to Richard J. Cady.

Background check shows no basis for denial and he has been tips trained.

Selectman Lombard moved the above change of manager and Selectmen Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

Martha’s Galley, 179 Court Street is requesting permission to close the restaurant from January 1, 2005 until January 13, 2005 for their annual winter vacation.  They will reopen on January 14, 2005.

Selectman Lombard moved the above closing and Selectmen Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

Riptides, LLC d/b/a Riptides Bar and Grill, 35 Main Street is requesting permission to be closed on January 3, 2005 for about two months to begin renovations which will focus on changing the business to a restaurant orientated venture which will exclude the nightclub clientele.  If it will take longer than two months they will let us know in writing.

Selectman Lombard moved the above closing and Selectmen Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

Vehicle for Hire Business Permit

Habilitation Assistance Corp.

434 Court Street

Two Vehicle for Hire Permits

· One Livery

· One Taxi

Selectman Lombard moved the above license and Selectmen Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

Common Victualler (New Owner)

The All American Diner

60 Court Street

Anselmo Arruda, New Owner

Issuance of the above license is subject to approval from the building and health departments.

Selectman Lombard moved the above license and Selectmen Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

LICENSES (continued)

Keith’s at Bert’s Cove, Inc., 140 Warren Avenue is requesting the following licenses in conjunction with their request for a new annual all alcohol restaurant license:

· Common Victualler

· Comprehensive Entertainment – Applying for Group I, II, III

 Radio, tv, dancing and music

· Sunday Entertainment – Dancing, radio, tv, live music

· Extension of Hours – 1:00 a.m.

Selectman Schena moved the above licenses and Selectman Lombard seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES

Gift – The Board accepted a gift of 12.6 acres of land from B & R Realty Trust and signed the vote of acceptance subject to the following changes:

· Change water department to Town of Plymouth

· The deed should recite (map and lot) the property that will benefit from the right to use the gravel roads on the land.

Appointment – The Board appointed Mr. Jeffrey E. Simpson to the South Shore Community Action Council.

Appointment – The Board re-appointed Mr. Robert D. Meichsner to the Plymouth Development Corporation.  The Corporation unanimously voted to recommend Mr. Meichsner for re-appointment.

Minutes – The minutes of December 14, 2004 and December 20, 2004 were approved on a motion from Selectman Lombard and a second from Selectman Schena. Voted 4-0 approved.

Weighers – The following employees of Kingstown were appointed as sworn weighers for 

Kingstown Corporation's Plymouth facility:

· William McNeil

· Roger C. Cushing, Jr.

· Charles Bosworth

· John Moon

· Shirley Dinsmoor

· Bradford Cushing

Gift – The Board accepted, as a gift, a check in the amount of $20,000.00 from Granola Limited Partnership in reference to the Warren Cove Flood Mitigation Project.

PUBLIC COMMENT 

Mr. Mike Hogan, Founder of Americans for Americans, asked the Selectmen to waive the fees for the use of Memorial Hall for February 12, 2005, for a free concert and live camera coverage to 

ask people to give items for care packages.  He has also sent the police chief the same letter requesting a waiver for police detail fees as well.  He explained that his group has full backing from the branches of the military.  He explained that “Hearts for our Troops” is the name of this venture.  He explained that they are a non profit organization and they are asking the town to allow a waiver of all fees of hall.

Chairman Tavares explained that the Board would take this information and place it on the docket for a discussion next week. 

PUBLIC HEARING—KEITH’S AT BERT’S COVE, INC.

Richard C. Linz spoke on behalf of the applicant.  Mr. Linz said the owner, Mr. Steiding, was asking for a liquor license and an entertainment license.  He explained that the intent for the entertainment license was not to have a club atmosphere but rather for the function portion of the restaurant. He explained that the lease is for a period of 5 years, with two (2) additional 5-year options. 

Mr. Keith Steiding explained that this is his first venture into the restaurant business. He explained that they want to try to make this a destination similar to a Fanueil Hall atmosphere. He said they want to have three areas.  The first would be an informal dining area, the second would be a dine-in and take-out seafood area, and the third would be a sports bar.  He explained that were trying to make this attractive to several different types of people.  Manager, Kate McSorley explained that they want to do a mid-range menu and wanted to keep it simple as well.  They explained that Bert’s is a landmark and they were excited to bring it back to area. 

Chairman Tavares explained that they had a letter of support from H & H Investments. Selectman Lombard asked what they were going to do with Bert’s Rock.  Mr. Steiding said it would stay were it was.  Selectman Quintal wished them good luck with the business.  Selectman Lombard moved to approve the license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Chairman Tavares asked what the opening date would be and they responded sometime in April.  Selectman Lombard asked if there was going to be any outdoor entertainment.  Ms. McSorley answered in the negative.  Voted 4-0 approved.

OLD BUSINESS/LETTERS/NEW BUSINESS

Waiving of fees for Americans for Americans – Selectman Lombard asked if he could have a figure regarding the complete costs for using the Memorial Hall and also for the police.  Mr. Sylvia responded that he would provide the Board will all of the requested information. Selectman Lombard asked if the Radisson was still under contract.  Mr. Sylvia responded in the negative and explained that we have a new fee structure for the Hall and the Recreation Department would be managing that.  Chairman Tavares asked if Mr. Sylvia could provide the Board with a non-profit IRS code.  Mr. Sylvia responded in the affirmative. Selectman Quintal said that he thought the police could not donate their time per their contract.  Mr. Sylvia will respond to all of the Board’s questions by the next meeting.

Executive Session – Selectman Lombard moved to go into executive session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, 
Paragraph 3 – litigation strategy.  Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 by roll call Lombard-yes, Quintal-yes, Schena-yes and Tavares-yes.

Lisa Conroy, Clerk
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